
 
 
 
 
 

Minutes of Indaver Community Liaison Committee held on 
Thursday 4th April 2024 

Venue:  Indaver Waste Facility, Carranstown, Duleek, Co Meath 
Time: 10.15 a.m. 

 
Chairperson:   Cllr Geraldine Keogan (GK) 
 
In Attendance:  
 
Cllr Stephen McKee (SMcK) 
Patrick McKenna, Community Representative (PMcK) 
Gerry Tallon, Community Representative (GT) 
Fergal O’Loughlin, Indaver Ltd Representative (FO’L) 
Fiona Fallon, Meath County Council (FF) 
Brian Hora, Meath County Council (BH) 
Angie Mitchell, Meath County Council (AM) 
 
1. To agree/adopt the minutes of the meeting held on 13th March 2024 

The Minutes of the meeting held on 13th March 2024, were agreed on the proposal of SMcK and 
seconded by PMcK. 

 
 
2. To receive an update on the 2020/2021 & 2022 Carranstown Grant Schemes  

 
AM stated that the total amount unclaimed at today’s date for grants under the 2020/2021 and 2022 
Scheme is €127,483.14.  She advised that several grants had been paid out since the last meeting on 
13th March 2024.  She advised that a further number of grants have been submitted and 
recommendations are being prepared to the value of €26,500 which will be paid out within the next 
month.  

 
The Committee agreed that funding must be drawn down and fully claimed by 31st December 2024 for 
2020 & 2021 claims and asked AM to write to the applicants informing them of this.  The Committee 
asked AM to contact Bellewstown Parents Council and ask them to submit one application going 
forward detailing the funding they are requesting within the one application rather than submitting 
several applications.   

 
AM advised that she had contacted the Bellewstown Race Committee following the meeting on 13th 
March asking them to consider phasing out their Amenity Lighting Project, however the Committee 
advised that they had held a meeting to discuss this and agreed that it would be more beneficial for 
them to change the use of the grant for tarmacking the carpark instead and they have obtained 2 
quotes for same and are awaiting a third quote which they will submit as soon as possible and  
commence works as soon as possible.     

 
         She noted that Rossnaree Parish Community Alert Group had submitted their claim, however,  
         due to the adverse weather conditions so far this year, they have been unable to erect the signage 
         purchased as part of their 2022 grant but would contact the Community Section as soon as the  
         signage is erected.  
 

          The Committee agreed that if Duleek Fair Committee & Duleek Schoolboys and Girls Football Club did 
          not have funding allocated under the 2020 & 2021 Grant Scheme drawn down by 31st December 2024 



               that their funding will be revoked for those years.  
3.   To discuss the applications and agree marking sheets for applications received under the  
         2023 Carranstown Community Grant Scheme  

 
FF reminded the Committee that a total of 39 applications had been received by the closing date and   
that they had a total of 18 left from the last meeting to mark today and that all funding would be 
allocated today.   

 
FF reminded the Committee that any conflict of interest by a Committee Member in relation to    
any grant applicant must be declared, and that member must abstain from participating in the  
discussion on that grant application.  FF also reminded the committee members that each project can 
only be assessed based on the information provided in the application form. 

 
The Committee agreed to proceed to discuss the applications in sequence and agree the marking sheets    
and allocations.  FF advised that all applicants would receive a copy of their marking sheet and a letter 
and those who received “NIL” marks will be given the reason for that decision (table hereunder) 
 
Conflicts of interest were declared by the following Member who withdrew from discussions relating to 
the following grant applications:  

   
PM in relation to CEPGS/2023/11 (Duleek & District Meals on Wheels) 
GK in relation to CEPGS/2023/13 (Duleek Revival Programme) & CEPGS/2023/14 (The Feel  
Good Project) 
 



 

 
 
4.   To receive an activity report from Indaver Ltd on the Indaver Plant 

 
          FO’L advised that the plant is running well and noted that there is a planned shutdown scheduled for    



          5th April which will last for approximately 18/20 days, and this will mean that there will extra personnel 
          on site. He advised that maintenance is ongoing and there have been no significant upgrades. 

 
 He advised that the Planning Application that is currently with An Bord Pleanála is at public consultation   
 stage now with a closing date of 12th April with a decision by An Bord Pleanála to issue   
 following that date.  

 
 He stated that Indaver Ltd are meeting with ESB Networks today 4th April to discuss the possibility of   
 obtaining an ESB connection agreement which will be the first step in their proposed long-term project  
 of installing a Solar Farm with Battery Storage included on the land surrounding the Indaver Plant.  If 
 the ESB connection agreement is obtained, the next step will be to apply for Planning Permission for  
 the Solar Farm.  

 
 SMcK stated that he has received complaints in relation to lorries used by the Indaver Plant driving   
 through the village of Duleek. 

 
 FO’L stated that all contracts with hauliers used by Indaver Ltd state that hauliers are   
 not permitted to travel through the village of Duleek and he advised that if any further complaints are 
received, that complainants obtain the registration numbers of the vehicles in question and send them 
on to him and he will follow up with that individual haulier in respect of any complaints.  

 
5.    AOB and to agree a date for next meeting. 
 

FF confirmed that the funding allocations will be presented to the Laytown/Bettystown MD Members 
at their meeting on 11th April and if approved, they will be presented to full Council in May and she 
advised that all applicants will be contacted after this date.  Due to the local elections taking place in 
June, the next meeting will be later in the summer as a new Council will be in place then.  

 
          The meeting concluded at 12.45 p.m.  
 
 
 
 
          
 
 

        Date:  11th September 2024 __              

                         


